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Is there a big, signature challenge you can think of that you faced as you’ve navigated your career?

The first thing that comes to mind is the feeling of starting from behind. You don’t realize that you’re
starting from behind until you meet people who haven’t started from behind, or you meet people who have
started a few steps ahead of you. You hear these terms like, “Pulling yourself up from your bootstraps,”
but if you don’t have bootstraps to pull yourself up from, it’s pretty difficult. I grew up in Richmond,
Virginia in the south side of the city, which was notorious and still is. A lot of the people that I grew
up around had never left a few block radius. Not even to go to another city, not even across town. So you
were in an environment where there weren’t a lot of new ideas, there wasn’t a lot of creativity.

I remember being super young and being interested in the arts. I loved art, theater, and music. And I
loved different types of music, not just hip hop and R&B. I remember getting teased for that when I was a
kid, and feeling this pressure to assimilate into what was accepted. One of my biggest challenges as I got
older was finding who I really was inside and being comfortable with that person, and not trying to live
my life in a way that was accepted in this very small bubble of a world. I go home a lot of times and the
same guys are still on the block smoking a blunt, doing the same things they were doing 20 years ago, and
it’s like, “Wow.” I feel like I’m stuck in time.

So I think that was the biggest challenge. And it’s a challenge for so many people who come from
socioeconomic areas where they don’t get a lot of opportunity or aren’t around people who have the ability
to really see and know different things. Being able to have the wherewithal to say, “Hey, I want to see
something different. I want something different for myself.” I think that was the first major hurdle for
me.

How did that experience affect the path you took to become an entrepreneur?

I had no blueprint. I didn’t know what I was doing. I didn’t have any mentors—outside of my mom. There
weren’t role models or anyone to teach me the ropes. I didn’t have a blueprint so I had to create my own,
and I had to fail a lot, make a lot of mistakes. I feel very fortunate that even though there were times I
messed up and made mistakes, I was able to keep pushing along.

But that’s really hard. When you don’t have a blueprint or someone that can educate you on how to do
certain things, it’s really difficult. I didn’t know how to start my own company. The business side of
being a creative and an entrepreneur—I didn’t know how to do any of that stuff. I remember getting in
trouble with the IRS because I was like, “Oh, I owe taxes? What? This is how this works?” Or selling my
first company and thinking I made a lot of money when I actually didn’t.

You mentioned your mother, but were there other people, maybe a little later along in your life, who
helped you see that the road you chose was open to you?

I was homeless my senior year of high school, and I would go to the local public library to use the
computers there. I’d read the news online and I remember coming across Mark Zuckerberg and Jack Dorsey.
These guys were in their twenties starting these billion dollar companies, and I was like, “Yo, that’s so
crazy.” For me, coming where I’m from, you either played ball, you rapped, or you sold drugs. That was it.
And those weren’t viable options for me. I couldn’t rap—my bars were pretty trash. I was really good at
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basketball, but not good enough to be a professional. And I didn’t want to sell drugs because so many men
in my family had gone to jail or were dead over drugs.

So I was like, “Whoa, this tech stuff is cool, but I’m not white and from privilege.” But then I
discovered this guy Q, who started the website World Star Hip Hop. It sounds crazy now because that site
is horrible in a lot of ways, but for me, at the time, it was like, “Wow, someone who looks like people
from the hood is out there doing this stuff. If this guy can do it, then I can do it.” That was my first
time seeing somebody that looked like me and talked like me doing something in the internet and tech
space. It inspired me to apply to Virginia Tech and try to pursue a career in tech.

The second thing I would say is that in my mid-twenties I had been grinding, grinding, grinding. I moved
to LA and started to meet people in tech and music and art—young Black people who were making moves. It
was really inspiring for me. It’s really important to find inspiration from your peers and people that you
can lean on for different things. I didn’t have that at the beginning, in the first part of my career. I
started my first company at 19. So the first five, six years of my career was really me trying to blaze a
path. It was really important to start meeting all of these different people in different spaces that were
going through similar things as me.

How do you make sure you don’t burn yourself out? How do you think about self care?

It’s just conscious decision making. Last night I got back from Paris and I was exhausted, jet lagged. And
it was still pretty early—maybe eight or nine. I could have done emails and got to some work. But I made
the conscious decision to say, “No, I’m going to go rest.”

When you’re just completely on all the time, you don’t think you have the option to take care of yourself.
A lot of times when we overwork ourselves or go overboard with things, it’s with stuff that could wait. We
only have one life to live. I used to just work, work, work, work. I didn’t enjoy my evenings. My evenings
were work. And now I have a social life. Now I have built a community of people, especially through the
art world, which has been one of the biggest things that has helped my mental health.

I like to call myself a creative entrepreneur. And, when your head’s down, it really stifles creativity.
When you’re not able to take a step back and smell the roses and live life—that’s where the inspiration
comes from. It’s about being conscious of the decisions we have and making the right decisions to take
care of ourselves. It’s like, hey, your body’s hurting? Go get a massage. Oh, you’re exhausted? We’ve all
been there where we’re damn near falling asleep in meetings. You should just go take a nap. If you have
meetings all day and you’re like, this is going to kill me—move some of those meetings. Just understand
that you have that option.

You mentioned the phrase “creative entrepreneur.” When I was younger, the relationship between art and
commerce was looked at a little more skeptically, I think, than it is now. There was a real focus on what
was indie, what was mainstream, and there was maybe more cynicism about the influence of money on art. As
someone who has been working at the intersection of creativity and business for a while, how have you seen
that relationship change? And what do you think creative people can learn from those changes?

Being a creative does not mean you have to be broke. I feel for some of these creatives that have found
success. Sometimes their own community can turn on them because they see money as something that’s bad. I
think it’s a beautiful thing to be able to get paid for something you’re passionate about. I think that’s
one of the most beautiful things in the world. And it’s a privilege. A lot of people don’t realize how
much of a privilege it is.

The world is changing. Big brands and companies are embracing creatives and looking for collaborations and
partnerships more than ever, especially in a time where ads are performing worse and people are being
oversaturated with content. Creatives have become this new avenue for a lot of brands to really reach
people in a genuine way and to really do positive and cool things. I don’t think there’s anything wrong
with that.

But I do think the minute you sacrifice who you are is the moment you have to step away. If there’s
something that’s asked of you that’s a clear step across the line and makes you change who you are, then
it’s not worth it. But if you’re able to still be yourself and express yourself freely and do the things
that you love and get paid for it, I don’t think there’s anything wrong with that.

When you’re getting ready to start a project, do you have any tried and true ways that you approach moving
things forward? You said you started a company when you were 19. What did you do to get started on making
your idea for a company actually become a real company? I remember talking about a lot of ideas I had when
I was 19, but making something actually happen is a different thing.

I wasn’t as intentional with my first company. I was working a minimum wage job and I would buy lunch and
I was like, “Wow, half my day’s pay is gone.” I needed to take care of myself and my family. So it was
more driven by a sense of survival. As I’ve gotten older though, I realize that there are a few things
that are tried and true for me. Number one is really, really getting to know my audience in the space.
Before I even took the job at Artsy, I’d put years of time into learning the art world and making
connections and seeing what was needed in the space.

Number two is having product market fit. It’s about going beyond just learning the audience, and making
sure there’s both an audience and product market fit for anything I want to create and put into the world.
Whatever you’re putting into the world, whether it’s music, whether it’s design and technology, a comic, a
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game, whatever it may be, it’s so important to make sure there are people out there that actually want to
consume it.

And I think the last piece is faith. I’ve gone through a lot of stuff in my life, but I just have an
overwhelming sense of faith in myself and my ideas. Man, it’s rough to create and put something out there.
And if you don’t believe in yourself, what do you have? You’ve got to have faith that it’s a possibility.
If you have a cynical or pessimistic nature, that stuff tends to manifest itself. An overwhelming faith in
myself has really served me well.

How do you keep your creative side fulfilled while you’re working? And where do you look for inspiration?

Honestly, recently, it’s been looking at projects on Kickstarter. I’ll tell you, I wasn’t looking at
Kickstarter too much before I took the job here. I would go to Kickstarter sometimes if a friend of mine
was doing something. But wow, you can literally go on Kickstarter any day of the week and see so many cool
things. I just went on the site today and I found this French woman who’s making a magazine highlighting
old hip hop album covers from the 2000s. I was like, “Whoa, that’s my childhood.” I’m looking at her video
and I can’t understand what she’s saying, but the fact that she found this niche level of creativity that
brought so much nostalgia back to me—it’s really cool. It inspires me so much to see different people
around the world chasing their dreams and trying to put things out into the world.

The second thing I would say is talking to my friends and my tribe and my community. I get more happy and
excited about my friends’ projects than I am about my own. Having people in your life that really inspire
you and do really cool things—that fills my cup.

The last thing is having creative outlets for yourself. I love to write, I love to paint sometimes. I love
to sing when no one’s watching. And art obviously has such a special place in my life, and it’s been my
escape in so many ways, whether it’s creating art or going to see art. I feel like art saved my life.

You’ve talked about the importance of your tribe, and the need to find inspiration in the group of people
you connect with. How do you build a tribe?

So, I’m a loner. I know that about myself. I’m also an introvert—a lot of people don’t think that I am
because they see the personal brand. But I’m very much an introvert and a loner. I remember leaving Los
Angeles and feeling like, wow, I don’t know if I’ve made one real genuine friendship. It’s crazy. I lived
here for years. I was like, “If I was locked out of my house, who would I call?” “If I needed something,
who would I reach out to?” When you start thinking about these hypothetical questions and you’re drawing a
blank on people, that’s a problem.

I moved to New York right before the pandemic hit. It was very tough, but I feel like people here showed
me how much they cared about me and I finally started to pay attention to it. I don’t think I’d ever
actively paid attention to that before, and that had been my problem.

That’s deep.

Yeah. Once you start to pay attention, you start to realize who the people are that you want to hold
close, and who the people are that truly, genuinely have your back. I think that’s how I’ve built my tribe
here. I started to be in spaces that inspired me, the art world. And I started to listen. I started to pay
attention to the love that people showed for me without the need for reciprocity. And that really changed
things. People accepted me for who I am, good and bad. Just spending time with people, just being like,
“Yeah, I just want to be around these people.”

It’s been a process. It’s very new to me, but it feels really, really, really good. I started to really
pay attention and also invest in relationships. It sounds so simple to invest in relationships, but it’s
not simple. Being with people just for the sake of who they are and not because you need something is so
important. That’s a very foreign concept for a lot of people.

Everette Taylor Recommends:

La Sirene (Restaurant in SoHo, NY)

Sheng Wang: Sweet and Juicy (Comedy on Netflix)

Storage Art Gallery (Black-owned art gallery in Tribeca, NY)

Raury - Strawberry Moon (Music Album)

Natty Garden (Black-owned plant shop in BK)
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 Entrepreneur and community organizer Zenat Begum on knowing when to slow down

 Writer Casey Gerald on being available for the work you were meant to do

 Visual artist Jordan Casteel on finding the perfect balance
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